
 

August 1, 2016 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, August 1, 2016, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave 
Buckwalter, Mr. Ethan Demme, and Mr. Corey Meyer.  Absent was Mr. Glenn Eberly.  Also 
present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
David Beiler, 452 Mount Sidney Road, Lancaster, PA 17602 
Amos Stoltzfus, 527 Mount Sidney Road, Lancaster, PA 17602 
Levi Stoltzfus, 525 Mount Sidney Road, Lancaster, PA 17602 
Ron Lucas, 17 N 2nd Street, Harrisburg, PA, representing Bridgeport SC Partners 
Mark Magrecki, Penn Terra Engineering, representing 1602 Lincoln Highway East 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Paul Garber, 2504 S Cherry Lane, Ronks, PA 17572 
Jon Hostetter, 22 Tallgrass Path, Lancaster, PA 
Jeremy Hess 
Brandon, Kristen & Mya Hershey, 2439 Ellendale Drive, Lancaster, PA 17602 
Wendy Hess & family 
Harvey & Barbara Heller, 750 Willow Road, Lancaster PA 17601 
John Shertzer, 135 Oakview Road, Lancaster 
Ken Cohen 
Chief John Bowman, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Lieutenant James Shank, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Sergeant Matthew Hess, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
 
Minutes of the July 11, 2016 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
July 11, 2016 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and the motion was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $694,322.31 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
the amount was a payment in the amount of $21,838.00 to Allied Control Services, Inc. for 
pumping station SCADA upgrades, a payment in the amount of $36,111.95 to Alpha Space 
Control, Inc. for Township roads line striping, a payment in the amount of $8,212.00 to 
Lancaster County District Attorney for 2nd half of Drug Task Force Contribution, a payment in 
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the amount of $32,054.00 to New Holland Auto Group for a new police vehicle, and a payment 
in the amount of $13,382.88 to LASA for 2nd quarter sewer transportation fees. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter and seconded by Mr. Meyer to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $694,322.31.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Police Department Promotions Recognition – Lt. James Shank & Sgt. Matthew Hess 
 
Chief Bowman stated that Officer Matt Hess was promoted to Sergeant on July 10, 2016 and is 
in charge of Platoon #4.  He stated that he is an 11 year veteran of the police department and he 
served as the School Resource Officer from 2010-2013.  He stated that he was voted as Officer 
of the Year in 2011 and has received numerous recognitions.  Chief Bowman thanked Sergeant 
Hess for his service and dedication to the Township.  The Board thanked Sergeant Hess for his 
service. 
 
Chief Bowman stated that Sergeant Shank was promoted to Lieutenant on July 10, 2016 and is in 
charge of the Patrol Division.  He stated that he is a 22 year veteran of the police department and 
served in the US Marine Corps serving in Operation Desert Shield and Desert Storm.  He stated 
that he has received numerous commendations for exceptional police work.  Chief Bowman 
thanked Lieutenant Shank for his service and dedication to the Township.  The Board thanked 
Lieutenant Shank for his service. 
 
Old Business 
 

a. Request for Reduction of Financial Security – Bentley Ridge North: Buckwalter Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township engineer is requesting a reduction in the amount of 
$240,868.00 leaving a remaining balance of $39,869.00.  He stated that most of the incomplete 
items are related to the stormwater system such as growing grass and cleaning up the site. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the request for reduction of financial security as 
recommended by the Township engineer’s letter for the amount of $240,868.00 leaving a 
remaining balance of $39,869.00 for Bentley Ridge North on Buckwalter Road.  Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Request to Release Financial Security – Family Chiropractic: Old Philadelphia Pike 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township engineer is requesting a full release of financial security 
in the amount of $15,276.00 leaving a remaining balance of $0.  
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the request to release financial security as 
recommended by the Township engineer’s letter for the amount of $15,276.00 leaving a 



 

remaining balance of $0 for Family Chiropractic of Lancaster on Old Philadelphia Pike.  Mr. 
Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. 1602 Lincoln Highway Retail Land Development Plan #16-12: 1602 Lincoln Highway 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Mark Magrecki was 
present. 
 
Mr. Magrecki, from Penn Terra Engineering, is representing Bridgeport SC Partners LP owners 
of 1602 Lincoln Highway East.  He stated that the applicant is proposing a 4200 square foot 
retail paint store which has low traffic use that is in East Lampeter Township and West Lampeter 
Township.  He reviewed the waivers and modifications requested in the David Miller Associates 
letter including: 1) waiver of preliminary plan, 2) modification of plan scale of thirty (30) feet to 
the inch, 3) modification of the clear sight triangle of 50 foot by 100 by 100, 4) modification of 
the intersection radii being a minimum of thirty (30) feet, 5) modification that sidewalks be 
provided along all parking compounds, 6) modification of sidewalk location within the street 
right-of-way, one (1) foot from the right-of-way line by proposing an alternate location due to 
existing grades on Lampeter Road, 7) a fee-in-lieu of for construction of sidewalk along the 
property frontage for any existing streets until the Bridgeport Pedestrian Study is complete, 8) 
cover sheet reflect all of the waivers/modifications requested, and 9) waiver for the maximum 
loading ratios from the East Lampeter Township Stormwater Ordinance by requesting a 
modification to allow higher loading ratios of 5.97:1 impervious service are to infiltration area 
and 9.2:1 total drainage area to infiltration area. 
 
Mr. Ron Lucas,  solicitor for Bridgeport SC Partners reviewed the two main issues of the project 
including: 1) PennDOT does not require a HOP when there is an existing driveway unless there 
is a drastic change in use and 2) sidewalk issues of putting in a sidewalk that may not be where 
the study wants it located. He stated that the estimates include sidewalks for both Townships and 
that West Lampeter Township has accepted a fee in lieu of sidewalks for future construction of 
sidewalks.  He reviewed the proposed Developer’s Agreement as a condition of approval.  He 
stated he feels they have addressed all the engineer’s technical comments.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that the Township wants to make sure that the estimate includes changes to pavement markings 
and changes to the traffic signal at the corner.  Mr. Lucas replied they are waiting on the final 
estimate from the engineer’s.  Mr. Hutchison asked if the funds in the agreement can be used for 
other things if there is no frontage improvements required for the property.  Mr. Lucas stated that 
the funds are for the overall project so they may be used on this site or on another site. 
Mr. Hutchison asked about the location of the retaining wall.  Mr. Magrecki stated that it will be 
immediately behind the sidewalk. 
 
The Board discussed the time table for completion of the Bridgeport study.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that it will be at least a year for completion of the study and probably 3 years until any 
improvements will occur in Bridgeport.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the 1602 Lincoln Highway East Retail Land 
Development Plan #16-12 for 1602 Lincoln Highway East conditioned upon the Township 
engineer’s review letter granting waivers 1, 2, 3, 4 waiving radii, 5, 6, 7, waiving contingent 



 

upon the Developer’s Agreement & Solicitor’s review of agreement, granting 9 contingent upon 
an O&M Agreement, and final opinion of cost estimate from the Township engineer.  Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Time Extension for Township Action re: Devon Creek Phase 2 Final Plan #15-38: 
Hampshire Drive 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the applicant has ongoing litigation with the City of Lancaster on 
the ability to serve water to the site.  The applicant is requesting a time extension up to one year 
for the Township to review and act on the application.  He stated that the water service issue is 
the main concern but the applicant has also not made any attempts to address any of review 
comments on the engineer’s letter.  He stated that it will require staff monitoring the project.  He 
stated that the Board can either accept the time extension or reject the plans and the applicant can 
reapply when they are ready. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to accept the time extension for Township action for Devon 
Creek Phase 2 for up to one year until August 16, 2017.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
New Business 
 

a. Review of Noise Ordinance 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Township has been notified by some residents dealing with 
noise issues.  He asked if anyone was present. No one was present.  Mr. Hutchison explained that 
a resident on Willow Road is complaining about noise coming from a neighboring property.  He 
stated that the existing noise ordinance addresses noises from animals and requires 2 residents 
from different properties complaining before action can be taken by the Township related to 
those noises.  He stated that the police department has other disturbance type laws on the books 
that they can use for these types of disturbances.  Chief Bowman confirmed that there are section 
of the crimes code that they have used as tools for these types of disturbances.  Mr. Blowers 
stated that it looks like the resident is requesting the Board to strengthen the noise ordinance to 
require the landlord to take action.  Mr. Hutchison stated that he spoke with the Township 
solicitor regarding this issue and was advised that the Township may have the authority but it 
may result in claims against the Township.  Mr. Demme stated that Lancaster Township and 
Warwick seem to have modified their ordinances to address these issues but does not feel East 
Lampeter Township currently needs one at this point but encouraged looking at surrounding 
municipalities ordinances if it would benefit the police department by passing a more general 
noise ordinance. Chief Bowman stated that it would have to be explored and may be difficult to 
determine/prove noise level.  Mr. Demme suggested setting a decibel level for between certain 
hours.  Mr. Blowers asked if this is a common issue in the Township. Mr. Hutchison stated that 
they receive calls mostly related to construction activity.  The Board discussed whether there was 
a need for a broader ordinance.  
 



 

Other Business: 
 

a. Announce Applications for Additions to Township Ag Security Area 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Lancaster Farmland Trust has given the Township notice that they 
have three applicants who wish to enroll in the Township’s Agricultural Security Area.  He 
stated that the applicants have requested the 180 day procedure where the Board announces the 
applications are received and after 180 days have passed they automatically become part of the 
Ag Security Area. 
 

b. Authorization to Defend Zoning Hearing Board Decision re: Billboard 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that the Board amended an old ordinance to address the issue of 
changing billboards in certain zones.  Mr. Hutchison replied that the amendment limited 
changeable message type billboards to the industrial and business park zones.  He stated that it 
was also adopted into the new zoning ordinance.  He stated that the billboard is located on the 
south side of Route 30 and it is a LED type billboard with a message that changed once a day 
which was the regulation when it was installed.  A new owner is now changing it more 
frequently and was sent an enforcement notice by Township staff that it was not permitted.  The 
owner went before the Zoning Hearing Board who upheld the enforcement notice so the 
applicant is now appealing the Zoning Hearing Board decision to court.  He stated that the Board 
needs to decide if they want to defend the decision.  Mr. Hutchison explained that if the Board 
was not part of the initial appeal they would not be able to appeal if the case is overturned.  The 
Board discussed various options including amendments to the ordinance regarding changeable 
billboards and options in appealing the decision. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to authorize the defense of the Zoning Hearing Board decision 
regarding changeable message billboards.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Approval of County Planning Commission Memorandum of Understanding 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the Township/Board has previously entered into a Memorandum of 
Understanding (MOU) with the Lancaster Planning Commission (LCPC) which set forth the 
process by which applications would be submitted to LCPC for review.  He stated that the LCPC 
has changed their MOU to reflect that they are no longer an approval authority on subdivision 
land development plans instead they will be an advisory/recommending body.  He stated that the 
new MOU addresses those issues and addresses stormwater management plans being processed 
through LCPC.  He stated that Ms. Hitchens drafted a memo in response and agrees with the 
recommendations except for striking out item 2.3 which stipulates Stormwater Management Plan 
Small Projects would fall under the MOU would instead be retained as Township authority and 
action not be reviewed by LCPC.   
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding as recommended with 
the Lancaster County Planning Commission.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 



 

d. Consideration of Bids for Contract to Replace Millport Road Culvert 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the replacement of the Millport Road culvert is in the 2016 budget.  
He stated that the Township engineer designed the project and put it out for bid.  He stated the 
Township only received one bid from Bertolett Construction for a total of $54,937.00.  He stated 
that traffic will need to be rerouted so Township staff will work with West Lampeter Township 
and the contractor to determine the best route.  He stated that there will be a 2 week period 
depending upon weather where Millport Road will be closed to traffic.  Mr. Buckwalter asked if 
the Township has any prequalification process for contractors. Mr. Hutchison replied that the 
Township does not have one.  He stated that he asked the Township engineer’s opinion of the 
contractor and they expressed no concerns with the contractor.  The Board and Mr. Hutchison 
discussed the design of the project. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to accept the bid from Bertolett Construction for the replacement of 
the Millport Road Culvert.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 

e. Consideration of Ordinance to Prohibit Parking – Mill Creek Road 
 
Mr. Hutchison explained that this issue was presented at a Park Board meeting by a resident 
expressing concern about vehicles parking in the area along Mill Creek Road near the Amtrak 
Railroad line.  He stated that Mr. Charlie Thomas, Public Works Director of East Lampeter 
Township, did the required traffic study and based upon PennDOT’s standards it would be 
appropriate to restrict parking in that area for safety reasons including not enough width to pass 
vehicles appropriately.  He stated that the Township Solicitor prepared and advertised the 
ordinance if the Board wishes to act. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked where people who come to fish will be able to park if the Township 
restricts parking.  Mr. Hutchison replied that the Park Board wants to wait until the planning 
effort is complete before making any improvements.  Mr. Buckwalter commented that other 
activity is also occurring in the area.  Mr. Demme stated that it is a party location with trash and 
syringes laying around.  
 
Mr. Paul Garber, a resident of South Cherry Lane, spoke in opposition of the ordinance. He does 
not feel there are any obstructions in the area and questions they need to add restrictions.  
Mr. Demme suggested alternative ideas such as no trespassing after dark signs.  Mr. Buckwalter 
suggested no parking between certain hours.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the ordinance to prohibit parking on Mill Creek Road from 
dusk to dawn only.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

f. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison reported that Ms. Charity Kadwill started at the Township building last week and 
has hit the ground running.  He stated that DEP will be requiring the Township to submit a 
Notice of Intent in September 2017 for a new permit that would become effective September 



 

2018.  He stated that due to the significant rain event on July 13, the Public Works staff has been 
cleaning up storm damage, repairing storm damage, and repairing sinkholes that opened during 
and after the event.   
 
Public Comment: 
 
Mr. Amos Stoltzfus, 527 Mount Sidney Road, complained about the flooding that occurred 
during the July 13, 2016 storm.  He showed the Board pictures of his property. 
 
Mr. Dave Beiler, 503 Mount Sidney Road, also complained about the flooding that occurred 
during the July 13, 2016 storm.  The Board, Mr. Hutchison, Mr. Beiler and Mr. Stoltzfus talked 
about the pipe under Mount Sidney Road and possible solutions for the properties. 
 
Mr. John Shertzer, a Township resident, wanted to commend the Board for their service. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, August 15, 2016 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 












































